Committee on Curriculum and Instruction

Approved Minutes

February 5, 2010






9:00 AM-11:00 AM

Physics Research Building Conference Room 4138
ATTENDEES: Andereck, Cohen, Daniels, Fredal, Gustafson, Jenkins, Haddad, Hallihan, Harvey, Hubin, Huffman, Krissek, Masters, Miller, Mumy, Shabad, Shanda, Vaessin, Vankeerbergen, 
Guests: A. Collier, A. Kalish, P. Hahn, M. Blackford, J. Hobgood, T. Lemberger, T. Brown
AGENDA
1. Items from Chair

A. Approval of 1-22-10 minutes
Shanda, 2nd Huffman, unanimously approved
B. Environmental Citizenship Clarification

R. Harvey: 
· Reviews the three contingencies agreed upon at CCI 1-22-10: (1) Include that students may petition to have other courses that have environmental topic count toward the minor; (2) ENR 347 should not be foundational A&H course; (3) for the electives, ENR 347 should be moved out of A&H perspective.
· In the past, ENR 347 had been approved for Cultures and Ideas. Concurrence was not given by Comparative Studies. This issue will move forward to CAA.
· As stands the minor is approved with above contingencies. It may come back around again.
2. John Glenn School New Major in Public Affairs (Guest: Trevor Brown)

A. Background information (presented by Larry Krissek):

· The proposal came to the Interdisciplinary Initiatives Subcommittee in the Fall 2009. The Subcommittee had some general discussions on the proposal. Some issues were dealt with outside Subcommittee: separate meetings with units across campus took place (e.g., with Political Science). A revised proposal came back to the Subcommittee in January, and the Subcommittee then considered the proposal in detail.
· As proposed, the B.A. major in Public Affairs will require coursework beyond the GEC in four areas:

· Public Affairs Foundational courses (25 credit hours; 3 PubAfrs courses, 1 Econ course, and 1 PoliSci course);

· Applied Managerial and Analytical courses (10 credit hours; 2 PubAfrs courses);

· Public Affairs tracks or Public Affairs-related minors (25 credit hours; tracks include Urban Policy and Management, Community Organization and Civic Engagement, and Nonprofit Management; related minors include Campaigns and Elections, City and Regional Planning, Communication, Criminology, Economics, Political Science, Public Health, Public Policy, and Sociology); JGS is in the process of developing other tracks;
· Integrating Application courses (10 credit hours; 2 PubAfrs courses that used to be offered in Washington D.C. have been decimalized and now have their own Columbus offerings).

A student will also have 15 credit hours of free electives plus 1 credit hour for the freshman survey course.
· There were final discussions about details. There also were several discussions about whether JGS had any plans to have internships in Columbus. The answer is: not in the foreseeable future. The Subcommittee was quite pleased by the revised proposal. The proposal was unanimously approved by the Subcommittee.
B. Questions to L. Krissek:

· Q: What is “foreseeable future”? A: It means that right now there is no plan to offer a Columbus-based internship. However, nobody can foresee the future. E.g., If NASPAA (National Association of Schools of Public Affairs and Administration) starts accrediting undergraduate degrees and requires an internship, JGS would need to do so. However, NASPAA is not even talking about accrediting undergraduate degrees at this point.
· Q: What is the difference between the Washington D.C.-based and the Columbus-based integrating application courses? A: The syllabi are the same. Two operational differences: (1) in DC, students sign up for both courses at the same time; in Columbus, courses are taken sequentially; (2) in D.C., the internship experience influences the policy analysis course (not in Columbus).
C. Overview of proposed major by T. Brown:

· Thanks L. Krissek and T. Gustafson for guiding the proposal through subcommittee.
· Motivation behind the major: 1) growing need for undergrad degree in Public Affairs: Ohio has aging workforce, retirements will increase, and hiring demand will be high; percentage of undergraduate hire is likely to be high; 2) undergrad Public Affairs education is a growing trend nationally; 3) though founded in 2006, JGS derives from the OSU School of Public Policy and Management founded in 1969 (as the OSU Division of Public Administration) and, as such, has a long history; recently JGS has been hiring faculty.

· Structure of degree: drawn on NASPAA standards; JGS also draws heavily on foundation from ASC. GEC is essentially the ASC GEC. 
· Coursework (beyond GEC):

· Public Affairs Foundational courses (3 PubAfrs courses--one of which is cross listed with Econ; Econ 530; and PoliSci 305);

· Application courses: 2 PubAfrs courses
· Public Affairs tracks (3) or minor in related field

· Integration courses on Columbus campus or in Washington D.C.
There are 15 credit hours of free electives and 1 credit hour for the freshman survey course.
D. Questions to T. Brown:
· Q: What is usual undergraduate degree for your graduate degree? A: It varies. JGS offers a masters for in-career students and a pre-service masters. Examples of undergraduate degrees that Masters students have: Social Sciences, Political Science, History, Humanities.
· Q: With a BA in Public Affairs, would you still need to get a graduate degree? A: Yes. Most often, you would go to another university. An undergraduate degree is not a terminal degree. An undergraduate degree is good preparation for entry-level positions; a graduate degree opens the door to more managerial positions.
· The Interdisciplinary Subcommittee’s arduous review process has benefited the curriculum.
· Q: Can you talk about the assessment plan? A: JGS graduate program was recently accredited. Though there is no accreditation for Public Affairs undergraduate degree, John Glenn School wants to mirror the accreditation process for its proposed Public Affairs major. There will be internal assessment and after about 2/3 years people related to NASPAA will be brought in. 
· Q: Can you explain how the Washington D.C. integrating application courses compare to the Columbus-based offerings of those courses? A: D.C. experience covers 15-cr hours (1/3 is for internship; rest is course work). There was concern from Political Science that JGS would also run internships in Columbus. JGS will encourage Columbus students to do internship but not through JGS (perhaps through Poli Sci or Sociology). In DC, the policy analysis class (679.02) is often written based on the internship. In Columbus, it will be possible to write a paper based on an internship, but there will be more flexibility.
· Q: What about level of student interest in D.C. experience? A: In the Fall, it is difficult to persuade students to go to D.C. (football in Columbus). Winter quarter is OK; Spring can be a bit hard. It is expensive to go to D.C. With move to semesters, it may be easier to attract students to D.C.,  but T. Brown doubts there will be a huge increase. 

· Q: How many students participate in the D.C. experience? A: JGS can comfortably run 20-25 students in D.C. per quarter.

· Q: How do you see the D.C. program evolving with the creation of a new major in Public Affairs? A: Right now, the biggest group going to D.C. for internship comes from ASC majors. With the creation of a BA in Public Affairs, we may have to give preference to our own undergraduate students. However, that may not need to happen.
· Q: Can you speak about the tracks v. minor? Do students know that a minor cannot count toward a major? A: The minors inside the major will count for both the minor and the major. This model is based on what JGS saw in School of Communication. The tracks are somewhat mirrored on minors model.

· T. Gustafson: In the future, TG would like to facilitate a double major between JGS and ASC. Right now, students can only get a dual degree (because JGS is not in ASC). A double major would be like what we now have between ASC and Business School. For example, a student might like to have a Poli Sci degree and a B.A. in Public Affairs. Right now this person would need 225 hours (double GEC).
· Member comment: If student does not do a minor, his/her major is actually 70 hours. (With minor: major is 45 hours.)

· Q: Is there a plan to make tracks minors? A: Not now, but this could happen in the future if demand is there.

· Q: Since it’s a B.A., why not make the GEC identical to ASC? A: It is the same GEC, but some courses are recommended to fulfill certain requirements.
· T. Gustafson emphasizes great work from Poli Sci and JGS’s creative alternatives.

Letter of subcommittee serves as motion to approve, 2nd Huffman, unanimously approved

3. Subcommittee Updates (including ULAC and OAA Semester Conversion subcommittee updates)

A. A-Dean updates: 
· SBS: G. Mumy: Conversations about proposed GE are in process. Social sciences are relatively privileged in new model. 
· NMS: D. Andereck: There is a beginning of a discussion. As far as the science requirements are concerned, there is the question of hours v. courses. There should be a minimum number of hours. Some units suggest a lecture for both BA and BS students, and then have a separate lab for BS students and potentially BA students if they need the lab. There are some technical issues with space, but the suggestion is a creative way to get at the requirements.

· A&H: V. Williams: not present.
B. CCI Subcommittees:  

· Arts and Humanities (B. Miller): 
· The subcommittee had no specific objections to proposed GE. 

· Overall, people like the fact that it’s simpler. 

· There was some discussion about the open option. How will the flexibility pay out? Will it narrow people’s focus? There is a sense that students will stay in their own departments. 
· There was some discussion about reduction in social sciences, but because of the conversion to semesters, this does not seem to be a big problem.

· 597s: much curricular drift has been observed; it would be good to define the successor to that category further.
· The Subcommittee made some suggestions re: the design of the curricular experience document. B. Miller will give the comments directly to M. Shanda

· The issue of AP 3 was also brought up. Will we accept AP 3?
· T. Gustafson discussed this point with Executive Dean Steinmetz. This issue will have to go to the ASC Faculty Senate (OAA has not provided an answer). Dean Steinmetz is willing to make a distinction between skill and breadth: AP 3 credit could stand for writing and math (skills), but for historical study, an AP 3 student would still need to take a higher level course to obtain GE credit. Dean Steinmetz will support this option if that’s what the ASC Faculty Senate is willing to approve.

· Follow-up comment by other member: What if a student comes in with AP for Econ? Students come with credit for many different subjects.

· T. Gustafson: Historical Study has taken a bigger hit.

· M. Blackford (History):  Confirms that history has lost approximately 900 students per year to AP 3 credit change.
· Q: What is impact of AP 3 on the educational experience of our students?

· T. Gustafson: Willing to open AP discussion at CCI. Two aspects have to be considered in the discussion: the educational experience and the political reality (issue of transfer credit, for example).
· A. Collier: There might be more systematic tracking of AP students v. non-AP students. The Office of Institutional Research is currently conducting a study related to English students coming in with transfer credit or AP credit.

· T. Huffman: Thinks AP students should take upper-level course.
· Sciences (J. Fredal):

· On p. 3, there is a statement that “[a]ll GE course work would be taken from outside the major area of study.” There was some discussion about whether this should indeed be the case.
· P. 3: Sentence in middle of page: “All GE course work would be taken from outside the major area of study unless otherwise noted and upper division course work from an equivalent area (as determined by an academic advisor) should be allowed to be substituted automatically for what is typically a lower level requirement.” One member objected to parts of the statement: the “outside the major” language (see comment above) and the substitution issue, specifically the emphasis on academic advisors. Courses are not automatically substituted by academic advisors now. For example, in the biological sciences, there are upper-level courses that would not be advisable for students to take as their only biology GEC. Breadth is not served by those types of substitutions. The subcommittee recommends some adjustments to the language re: “outside the major,” “academic advisors,” and “automatically”
· P. 4: Under explanation for courses 10 and 11: “In an effort towards simplification, ULAC has asked that the Social Sciences faculty consider reducing the categorization system of social science offerings from three categories down to two to reflect either scale differences or some other logical separation.” Issues: Who do they consider the Social Sciences faculty to be? There are Social Sciences faculty in SBS but also in FAES, EHE etc. Other question: Why is it necessary to reduce the courses to 2 categories? (Assumption: Every course will be transferred to one of the other two categories.) We will need to write descriptions and goals for those two categories. Also, the courses will have to be vetted. Instead of doing all this, can’t we keep 3 categories and say that students need to take courses out of 2 of the 3 categories?

· Response by M. Shanda: Many courses already fit in more than one category. 
· Member comment: Not sure that 2 categories will enhance clarity.
· Courses 12, 13, and 14: Courses 13 and 14 include 4 sub-points (1. another course 2-12 or 15; 2. service learning courses; 3. cross disciplinary seminars; 4. education abroad). Should sub-points 2, 3, and 4 be vetted/defined further by CCI? Also, given that there is already another option for students (take another course 2-12 or 15 under sub-point 1), what would we gain to have courses approved as one of sub-points 2, 3, or 4 (since courses could already be a GEC under other categories)? But, then, not all courses are GEC 2-12 or 15 but could be a study abroad, for example. So, are these terms (service learning courses; cross disciplinary seminars; education abroad) recommendations or will there be official categories?

· Observation that there is a commonality between sub-points 2, 3, and 4. Those are outside-the-class experiences; they are different from other regular courses 2-12 or 15.

· Course 12: Seems like a catch-all category. Also, Culture and Ideas is a category imported from current GEC. 
· M. Shanda: Course 12 is a political compromise. ULAC spent much time looking at capacity for change & political ramifications of deep changes. 
· M. Shanda: Agrees that sub-points 2, 3, and 4 all share outside-the-classroom experiences. Sub-point 1 was added due to the political reality that many courses are already being offered in units.
· Member comment: Sub-points 2, 3, and 4 in Courses 13 and 14 were presented at ULAC as aspirational.

· M. Shanda: There was a lot of discussion about whether education abroad merited its own GE status. General feeling of ULAC was, yes. This is a shell—there will be a need to define this further.

· Member Q: What about including sub-points 2, 3, 4 as a separate category? A: It is a capacity issue. There is no possibility to deliver.

· Member comment: Might be a good idea to give target dates to departments. E.g., by 2014, we’ll have such and such category.

· Other member comment: Then, that brings up the issue of the GE getting bigger. Also, forcing the “experience courses” (sub-points 2, 3, and 4) in one category limits the possibility of some students using 13 and 14 to fulfill some requirements or to get credit toward a minor.
· Interdisciplinary Initiatives (L. Krissek): 

· Subcommittee worked much on JGS.
· Junior seminars: Proposals for seminars were submitted. There were many issues with some of those proposals. Perhaps the parameters were not clearly defined for those Junior Seminars. This and the fact that semester conversion is coming up led the Subcommittee to table the Junior Seminars. Also, there may not be the institutional support that might be ideal. Freshman Seminars are continuing. 
· Member comment: Junior Seminars were going to be 1 or 2 credits, letter-graded or S/U. Problem: How would that relate to major? 
· At Interdisciplinary Subcommittee somebody wondered if we could fit JS in the GE, but this might require extra work too. 

· As far as GE is concerned, the Subcommittee pointed out the danger of reducing Historical Study. What would be in course 12? In the open option courses, have internships been considered? 
· A: M. Shanda: Yes, but this option was rejected because fundamentally internships are in the major. 
· GE in his own unit (Earth Sciences): offering a lecture section and running labs separately would be ideal.
· Suggestion from guest: One might use 2 course numbers (one for the course with lab and one for the course without lab; both “courses” would meet at the same time, same room). 
· At the Sciences Subcommittee meeting, C. Breitenberger mentioned that Biology wants to offer 4-credit intro bio.

· In general, many members of subcommittees do not necessarily understand the GE—the education part of it is still important. 
· At Interdisciplinary Subcommittee, somebody wondered if this proposal is a strong GE. 
· Has some rigor been done away with by removing sequences?
· Semester Conversion Subcommittee (T. Gustafson): 
· Discussions about course numbering, suffixes, decimalization, and half-credit.

· There will be hierarchy: Up to 4999 will be U, 5000 and beyond will be G. Original proposal by Registrar’s Office: 8000 and 9000 for professional schools; this was discouraged by A-Deans. There is some talk of upper-level PhD credit for 8000-9000. (7000 would be pre-candidacy.) 
· Under SIS, you can’t have both U and G. There might be cross listing solution to that:  4000 for U and 5000 for G; course could be exactly the same. 

· Follow-up comment: In this system, you may have to monitor what the enrollment is.
· Proposal of CCI member: Why not create a 5000-block that would count for either U or G?
· Issue of half-credits is interesting. Dean Steinmetz is in favor of them.

· What is rationale for having 4-digit system now? A: To differentiate between quarter courses and semester courses on transcript.
· There will be a recommendation soon.
Next meeting we’ll discuss template.

M. Shanda: Points out problem on ULAC website: 1/18 letter is posted instead of 1/26.

10:59 meeting adjourned. 
